MINUTES OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FONTANA REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING October 13, 2015

WORKSHOP:

A 5:30 P.M. WORKSHOP

A Workshop Meeting of the Fontana City Council was held on Tuesday, October 13, 2015 in the Fontana City Hall Executive Conference Room, located at 8353 Sierra Avenue, Fontana, California. Mayor Warren called the meeting to order at 5:32 p.m., with Mayor Pro Tem Tahan and Council Members Salazar-Wibert and Sandoval present. Council Member Roberts arrived at 5:34 p.m.

Director of Public Works Chuck Hays and Director of Engineering Ricardo Sandoval presented the Sidewalk Master Plan. The Fontana City Council Regular Meeting Agenda was reviewed and City Manager Comments were heard.

CLOSED SESSION:

A. 6:00 P.M. CLOSED SESSION

A Closed Session was held on Tuesday, October 13, 2015, 6:00 p.m., in the Fontana City Hall Executive Conference Room at 8353 Sierra Avenue, Fontana, California, with Mayor Warren, Mayor Pro Tem Tahan, Council Members Roberts, Salazar-Wibert and Sandoval present.

PUBLIC COMMUNICATION:

There were no public communications received on the following Closed Session Items:

CONFERENCE WITH LEGAL COUNSEL-EXISTING LITIGATION PURSUANT TO GOVERNMENT CODE SECTION 54956.9(d)(1)

Case: Laurie Ruiz, et al. v. City of Fontana

Court: San Bernardino Superior Court Case Number: CIVDS 1006829

CONFERENCE WITH LEGAL COUNSEL-ANTICIPATED LITIGATION Initiation of litigation pursuant to paragraph (4) of subdivision (d) of Section 54956.9: (one (1) potential case)

CONFERENCE WITH REAL PROPERTY NEGOTIATOR - PURSUANT TO GOVERNMENT CODE SECTION 54956.8.

Properties: APN #110726206, #110726207, #110726208, #022607531, #022607545,

Negotiating Parties: City of Fontana & Interested Buyer's Negotiator: David

R. Edgar, Deputy City Manager Under Negotiation: Price and Terms

CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL:

A. 7:00 P.M. Call the Meeting to Order

The Regular Meeting of the Fontana City Council was held on Tuesday, October 13, 2015, in the Grover W. Taylor Council Chambers at 8353 Sierra Avenue, Fontana, California. Mayor Warren called the meeting to order at 7:07 p.m.

ROLL CALL:

Present: Mayor Warren, Mayor Pro Tem Tahan, Council Members Roberts, Salazar-Wibert and Sandoval.

Absent: None.

INVOCATION/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:

Following the Invocation by Council Member Roberts, the Pledge of Allegiance was led by Council Member Salazar-Wibert.

CLOSED SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT:

City Attorney Ballinger announced that there were no reportable actions on the Closed Session Items.

PROCLAMATIONS:

A. Business Sunday Proclamation

Mayor Warren and the City Council proclaimed October 18, 2015 as Business Sunday in the City of Fontana. Mayor Warren presented the proclamation to Ms. Hilda J. Kennedy. Ms. Kennedy summarized that the purpose of Business Sunday was to help connect faith and business, and announced a Business Sunday event to be held on Thursday, October 22, 2015 at the Riverside Convention Center in Riverside, California or visit their website at www.ampac.com for further information.

B. National Lights On Afterschool Day

Mayor Warren and the City Council proclaimed October 22, 2015 as National

Lights On Afterschool Day. Council Member Salazar-Wibert presented the proclamation to Community Services Supervisor, Jamie Bumia. Ms. Bumia summarized the purpose and benefits of National Lights on Afterschool Day.

C. National Lead Poisoning Prevention Week

Mayor Warren and the City Council proclaimed the week of October 25-31st, 2015, as National Lead Poisoning Prevention Week. Mayor Pro Tem Tahan presented the proclamation to Department of Public Health Family Health Services Representative Stewart Hunter. Mr. Hunter summarized the importance of educating the public regarding lead poisoning.

D. Fire Prevention Week

Mayor Warren and the City Council proclaimed the week of October 4-10, 2015 as Fire Prevention Week. Council Member Roberts presented the proclamation to Battalion Chief Scott Tuttle, who was present to accept on behalf of Fire Chief Jon McLinn. Chief Tuttle announced the open house event that was held to educate the public on fire prevention in their homes and businesses.

F. National Arts and Humanities Month

Mayor Warren and the City Council proclaimed October as National Arts and Humanities Month in the City of Fontana. Council Member Sandoval presented the proclamation to Community Services Coordinator Nathan Hunt. Mr. Hunt thanked the Mayor and the City Council for their continued support of the arts.

F. Community Planning Month

Mayor Warren and the City Council proclaimed the Month of October 2015 as Community Planning Month in the City of Fontana. Mayor Warren and Mayor Pro Tem Tahan presented the proclamation to Community Development Director James Troyer. Mr. Troyer announced the Fontana Forward Citywide Forum to be held on Saturday, October 24, 2015 from 9:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. at the Fontana Community Senior Center or visit the City's website at www.FontanaForward.com for further information. He encouraged everyone to attend and provide their input.

SPECIAL PRESENTATIONS:

A. Police Department August Employees of the Month

Mayor Warren and the City Council recognized Officer Mike Gissell and Officer Tom Moore as the Police Department's August 2015 Employees of the Month. Chief Jones provided a summary of their achievement in helping to

reduce drivers driving under the influence. Officers Gissell and Moore were present to accept.

PUBLIC COMMUNICATIONS:

A Public Communications

Ms. Cathy Ritchey, Kiwanis Club, announced that the Hen Derby was brought back and that City Clerk Tonia Lewis' father had originally started the Hen Derby in 1936. In commemoration of Mrs. Lewis' father, she was presented with a Kiwanis coffee mug with his photo printed on it. Mrs. Lewis thanked Ms. Ritchey and the Kiwanis Club with much appreciation.

Mr. Jess Ramos, George White Senior Center, announced a fund raising breakfast to be held on Saturday, October 24, 2015, 9:00 a.m. - 11:00 a.m. at \$3.00/person.

Mr. Ramos announced a Thanksgiving Dinner to be held at the George White Senior Center and donations were appreciated. Mr. Ramos stated that Ms. Selena Johnson, head cook at the center, had been cooking Thanksgiving dinners for over 20 years and requested special recognition be presented to her on Thursday, November 26, 2015.

Mr. Elijah Harris, Senior Center Vice-Chair, announced a Community Parking Lot Sale, to be held on Saturday, October 17, 2015, 8:00 a.m. - 2:00 p.m. The funds raised would assist members that may need money for lunch. The available parking spaces were \$20 a space and \$30 for two spaces. Also in attendance were Senior Center Advisory Board Members Chair Kathy Potts, Secretary/Treasurer Lynne Fontaine, Members at Large Stephen Patereau and Victor Morlas and Volunteer Betty Sandoval.

Mr. David R. Cruz, Fontana resident, expressed concerns regarding public parking on residential streets. Mr. Cruz stated that possible changes to the City parking regulations may help to prevent excessive parking in front of residences. He stated that garages were not being used to park vehicles but instead to store belongings; therefore, causing more vehicles to be parked on the street. Mayor Warren referred Mr. Cruz to Police Captain Ramsey for follow up.

Mr. Tom Donahue, Family Service Association, spoke on meals provided at the George White Senior Center and how Ms. Selena Johnson was "a force of nature" in the kitchen. Mr. Donahue emphasized that a certificate of recognition or proclamation would be very much appreciated.

Mr. Donahue announced a breakfast to be held at the George White Senior Center on Saturday, October 24, 2015, and the City's General Plan Visioning Forum to be held on October 24, 2015 at the Senior Center. Mr. Donahue stated as Fontana Forward moved together and to build a

future with the senior program, Family Service Association has the commitment to be engaged in partnership with the City in this effort.. Mr. Donahue thanked the Mayor and the City Council and staff for all their support.

Ms. Tressy Capps, Fontana resident, spoke on three items summarized as follows:

- (1) General Plan Advisory Committee (GPAC). Ms. Capps stated that if public comments were desired that the Public Comment section should not be cut off on line. In addition, Planner Larissa Brown was from Cambridge and lived on the East Coast and was traveling across the country to assist Fontana with its vision, and questioned how she would be able to assist a City on the West Coast.
- (2) Climate Action Plan Workshop that was scheduled at the last Planning Commission meeting. Ms. Capps stated that someone decided to move the workshop to the end of the meeting, and that the workshop did not take place in the public purview. The workshop had not been uploaded on to the City's webpage, and the workshop was held in the conference room. She stated she has to pay \$5.00 for a copy of the audio of the workshop, and asked that the workshop be repeated and that the public deserved to be part of it.
- (3) Real Time Video Controversy from the Planning Commission. Ms. Capps stated that Police Chief Jones was real excited about his "1984 Big Brother Agenda" and really liked what Redlands was doing. She mentioned that Redlands was spying on its citizens and did not feel that in the name of safety that privacy should be compromised. Ms. Capps noted that she had sent an email to Chief Jones regarding her concerns and was completely ignored. She added that not everyone was comfortable with a License Plate Reader, helicopters buzzing over throughout the city, and real time video feeds in restaurants. She questioned whether the City should be conditioning businesses and putting restrictions without a policy.

Ms. Josie Garro, Fontana Unified School District Employee and United Steel Workers Union, stated that she had been invited by Council Member Sandoval to announce a Sock Drive to be held between October 12-21, 2015. Collection boxes were to be placed at each school site, school district office and union office at 16981 Foothill Boulevard, Suite A-1, in Fontana. New socks for infants to adults in any color were requested.

CONSENT CALENDAR:

ACTION: Motion was made by Council Member Sandoval, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Tahan, and passed unanimously by a vote of 5-0 to approve Consent Calendar Items "A-D" (AYES: Warren, Tahan, Roberts, Salazar-Wibert and Sandoval; NOES: None) as follows:

A Approval of Minutes

Approve the Minutes of the September 22, 2015 Regular City Council Meeting.

B. Approve a Development Impact Fees Credit Agreement with LCD Sierra Crest, LLC for Tract No. 18944

Authorize the City Manager to execute a Partial Satisfaction of Development Impact Fees Credit Agreement with LCD Sierra Crest, LLC for Tract No. 18944 located at the northeast corner of Sierra Avenue and Segovia Lane.

C. Award of Contract For Community Choice Aggregation Feasibility Study

Award bid and authorize the City Manager to enter into an agreement with Good Energy, L.P. to conduct a Community Choice Aggregation Feasibility Study (SP-48-PW-15).

D. Helicopter Observer and Maintenance Funds

Recognize revenues received from the City of Rialto in the amount of \$50,000 for Fiscal Year 2014-2015 helicopter maintenance services per Service Agreement.

NEW BUSINESS:

A. Public Safety Helicopter Services Agreement

Police Chief Rod Jones and Administrative Analyst Michelle Blank provided the staff report.

Chief Jones that the Police Department would be staying with the five day a week program. The calls for service for the helicopter were provided as follows: Fontana 61%, Rialto 26%, Colton 11% and Redlands 2%. The value of one officer is \$150,000, which covered their salary and benefits. Chief Jones stated that if the other cities did not participate in the program they would lose very little service because the City consistently participated in mutual aid along with a variety of agencies. If Rialto or Redlands were not part of the program and if they needed help, the City would provide them with aid. Chief Jones added that a police helicopter was a force multiplier and an aid to clear the field and to assist with police officer safety.

Mayor Pro Tem Tahan stated it was critical for the community to have aviation support for police and fire. He stated that the City had budgeted more than the other agencies and felt that the City should still cost the program.

Mayor Pro Tem Tahan asked whether Ontario had air support, and if so, had staff thought about working with them. Chief Jones stated that Ontario

was not interested because they wanted to have their own helicopter program and had no interest in contracting out.

Mayor Pro Tem Tahan stated that forfeiture seizure funds were being used and that the General Fund was not being impacted. Chief Jones stated that the City could not use forfeiture funds for recurring costs.

Mayor Warren asked for clarification on whether the full costs should be split, or was it based on usage or reimbursement.

Mayor Pro Tem Tahan stated that he believed that the City was subsidizing the program through the General Fund, about \$300,000, and felt that the program was great but did not feel that Fontana should be subsidizing the program.

Mayor Warren stated that the program would have a shortfall of about \$143,000.

Discussion ensued regarding costing the program.

Council Member Salazar-Wibert inquired about the Red-Hot 1 airplane from Redlands and the calls for service and whether a list would be provided.

Chief Jones stated that a break down for the calls for service would be provided.

Council Member Salazar-Wibert referred to City Manager Hunt's memo regarding the budget on the helicopter and inquired about the fixed wing air patrol coverage from 9:00 a.m. to 3 p.m., five days a week.

Chief Jones stated that citizen volunteers were used for the pilot and would check with Police Chief Garcia regarding the hours.

Council Member Salazar-Wibert stated that she needed information on the fixed wing air patrol calls for service and the hours.

Council Member Roberts stated that with mutual aid and any time there was an operation with multiple agencies participating, there were economies of scale. Mr. Roberts added that the Police Department had put together an excellent program. He stated that he was very confident that the City was making a good, sound decision and was very proud of the job the City's police officers were doing.

Council Member Sandoval stated that the program was a really good benefit for the City to have its own helicopter service, so that officers were not blind because if one officer was blind then the City could end up losing an officer. Mr. Sandoval stated he understood Mayor Pro Tem Tahan's

concerns that more information was needed regarding the numbers, how the money was spent and where the money was coming from. He asked that if the City were to lose an officer, what was the value of the loss.

Mayor Pro Tem Tahan stated that he did not think anyone was debating the benefits of the program. The key question was that over two to three years, will the City be subsidizing other cities.

Discussion continued regarding the costs of mutual aid with or without a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU).

Ms. Tressy Capps, Fontana resident, stated that there were three helicopters and three other cities using them and if they were not paying their share, then it appeared like welfare. She stated that Redlands has a Cessna, which could fly over Fontana and did not agree with Redlands coming over to Fontana if the City had three helicopters. She added that San Bernardino County was using their helicopters to spy on people and looking for code violations from the sky. In closing, she stated that other cities were not paying their fair share, Redlands did not need to come over to Fontana, and based on the five day a week, ten hour shifts, asked how the City was surviving on the two days that the City's services were not being used.

Mr. Ted Hunt, Fontana Police Officers Association President, stated that helicopters assist police officers on the ground and support from the helicopters was vital. He added that when police officers needed to set up a perimeter that helicopters were extremely helpful. Mr. Hunt stated that helicopters were versatile in relief and rescue missions and that funding for a helicopter was to save lives.

Mayor Warren asked City Manager Hunt whether he had been involved in the negotiations. Mr. Hunt responded that he had not.

Mayor Warren stated that she had been talking to the Mayors of Colton, Rialto and Redlands to sit down and discuss with the City Managers and Police Chiefs about how to make sure that everyone was paying their fair share. This program was vital to the City and to the region. Mayor Warren thanked Council Member Sandoval for emphasizing the value of an officer's life during the discussion.

Mayor Warren asked for support on a 90-day extension on the existing MOU (Memorandum of Understanding) to permit discussions with the other cities, and to bring this item back with comments for discussion. Mayor Warren applauded Chief Jones' efforts and added that it was time to bring in some help.

Mayor Pro Tem Tahan stated that every police officer and human being was important to the City. Mr. Tahan added that this was a good move to talk with

the other cities and because it was an acknowledgement that there was a concern and supported the motion.

ACTION: Motion was made by Mayor Warren, seconded by Council Member Roberts, and passed unanimously by a vote of 5-0 (AYES: Warren, Tahan, Roberts, Salazar-Wibert and Sandoval; NOES: None) as follows:

To extend the agreement for 90 days to permit Mayor Warren, City Manager Hunt and Police Chief Jones to meet with the Mayors, City Managers and Police Chiefs of the Cities of Colton, Rialto and Redlands to discuss the cost benefits of the agreement.

ELECTED OFFICIALS COMMUNICATIONS/REPORTS:

A. Appointment to General Plan Advisory Committee (GPAC) Vacancy – Council Member Salazar-Wibert

Mayor Warren stated that discussion and possible action regarding the appointment to the General Plan Advisory Committee (GPAC) was necessary to fill a vacancy. Mayor Warren stated that during the application process each Council Member had two selections, and the GPAC seat had been vacated by an applicant who was Council Member Salazar-Wibert's appointment. Mayor Warren announced that Mrs. Kathy Ponce had been recommended by Council Member Salazar-Wibert for appointment to the GPAC.

ACTION: Motion was made by Council Member Salazar-Wibert, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Tahan, and passed unanimously by a vote of 5-0 to appoint Mrs. Kathy Ponce to the General Plan Advisory Committee (AYES: Warren, Tahan, Roberts, Salazar-Wibert and Sandoval; NOES: None).

B Elected Officials Communications/Committee Reports

Council Member Sandoval stated that he would like City Manager Hunt to help the women with the sock drive and to place collection boxes in City Hall and the community centers.

Council Member Sandoval stated he would like to see during the month of October a recognition in support of Breast Cancer Awareness month. Mr. Sandoval added that everyone has been touched by men and women who have had breast cancer.

Council Member Sandoval, wished his wife, Mary, a good night, as she was in Tennessee.

Council Member Roberts congratulated Officers Gissell and Moore for their outstanding efforts in reducing DUIs (Driving Under the Influence).

Council Member Roberts thanked Chief Jones for an outstanding presentation.

Council Member Roberts thanked Community Services Director Garth Nelson and staff for the Let's Move on the Trail and Walk with the Mayor event, which had been a great program. Mr. Roberts added that Police and Fire's Open Houses had been great as well.

Council Member Roberts announced a wager between he and Mayor Warren, that she will weigh less than he does at the end of the year, and the judging was to take place on a teeter-totter to be provided by the City Manager. All proceeds would go to the Boys & Girls Club.

Council Member Salazar-Wibert thanked Fontana Chamber of Commerce Jerry Edgett for the Chamber Event that was held at the Shrimp House and the Speedway.

Council Member Salazar-Wibert thanked Doug and Linda White for the Thank a Police Officer Event that was held at George's Sierra Shell.

Council Member Salazar-Wibert announced that the Mayor's Gala was a successful event and thanked the Boys & Girls Club.

Council Member Salazar-Wibert thanked Senator Connie Leyva and San Bernardino County Supervisor Josie Gonzales for a great health fair that was held at Ayala Park in Bloomington.

Council Member Salazar-Wibert announced that a great dance was held at the Senior Center.

Council Member Salazar-Wibert announced that the Let's Move on the Trail and animal control event had been great.

Council Member Salazar-Wibert announced a Rummage Sale to be held at the Senior Center on Saturday, October 17, 2015, 8:00 a.m. - 2:00 p.m.

Council Member Salazar-Wibert congratulated Mr. Jordan Wright who is now working with County Supervisor Josie Gonzalez.

Council Member Salazar-Wibert congratulated Ms. Kathy Ponce for accepting the position on the General Plan Advisory Committee (GPAC).

Council Member Salazar-Wibert suggested that the Open for Business, in partnership with K-FON, could be enhanced by talking with restaurant owners and patrons and then placing the segment on I.E. Explorer.

Council Member Salazar-Wibert wished Gina a happy birthday.

Council Member Salazar-Wibert wished Ms. Nancy Koehler a good night.

Council Member Salazar-Wibert thanked the Senior Advisory Board for attending the Council meeting.

Council Member Salazar-Wibert asked that everyone continue to support our military families in our prayers.

Mayor Pro Tem Tahan announced that the Let's Move on the Trail had been a great event. His family had enjoyed the event and thanked the many volunteers. Mr. Tahan stated that it had been great to have healthy ice cream from Ice Cream 13.

Mayor Pro Tem Tahan announced the grand opening of the Duncan Canyon/I-15 Interchange to be held on Friday, October 23, 2015. Mr. Tahan stated that it was a great economic engine for the north part of town.

Mayor Pro Tem Tahan announced the GPAC Visioning Forum to be held on Saturday, October 24, 2015, 9:00 a.m. - 12 noon at the Senior Center. Mr. Tahan stated that this was an opportunity for everyone to come out and share their vision for the city.

Mayor Pro Tem Tahan thanked Public Works Director Chuck Hays and Engineering Director Ricardo Sandoval for a great presentation on how to address sidewalk issues in the City, particularly, the 92335 zip code area.

Mayor Pro Tem Tahan congratulated Congresswoman Norma Tores for a faith-based meeting that was held in Chino. Mr. Tahan added that perhaps the city needed to look at the faith-based community to see how they were serving the community.

Mayor Pro Tem Tahan announced a Veterans Golf Tournament to be held on Wednesday, November 4, 2015, 11:00 a.m. at Sierra Lakes Golf Course in Fontana. For further information, Summer could be reached at (909) 900-8621 or (909) 810-8185.

City Treasurer Janet Koehler-Brooks announced that she had attended the Sparks and Sunshine Club talent showcase for individuals with special needs, and thanked Community Services Director Garth Nelson and staff for the fabulous event. Mrs. Koehler-Brooks added that the groups would meet again at the Heritage Center on Friday, October 16, 2015, 6:00 p.m.

City Clerk Tonia Lewis announced an Open House to be held on Saturday, October 24, 2015, at the Pepper Street Museum, immediately following the General Plan Visioning Forum. Transportation to be provided from the Senior Center to the museum, and a dessert buffet and refreshments to be served.

City Clerk Lewis congratulated her grandson, Mr. Sean Thomas, for having been selected a second time to participate in the honor band at the Rose Parade.

City Clerk Lewis thanked the Kiwanis Club for honoring her father, who had been involved in Fontana Days for many years before his death at the age of 54.

City Clerk Lewis congratulated Community Services Director Garth Nelson and staff for the Let's Move on the Trail event, which was well attended.

City Clerk Lewis commended several students that were in the audience for staying through the entire City Council meeting.

Mayor Warren announced that she had attended the League of California Cities Annual Confernce that was held in San Jose, California and had talked with a lot of people from other cities and agencies.

Mayor Warren thanked Police Chief Jones for his presentation at the San Bernardino County Gang and Drugs Task Force meeting.

Mayor Warren announced that she had attended the Chaffey College 16th Annual Report of the Community Luncheon. Mayor Warren stated that the Chaffey College Fontana Campus had really grown and had a lot of potential. Mayor Warren added that Chaffey College offered 161 different programs, and noted that people who already had a career were returning to school for other interests was on the rise.

Mayor Warren announced that she was so proud of Lowes' Heroes, who coordinated a program on how to cut back on water usage and held a demonstration at Village of Heritage and used drought tolerant plants and chips.

Mayor Warren announced that the Let's Move on the Trail event had been outstanding and there had been many booths and activities, and everyone had a great time. She also announced that the Historical Society and the Senior Center had a booth, and Open Houses were held by the Police and Fire Departments. Mayor Warren thanked all the vendors that had participated, and noted that over 3,000 people had attended the event, and thanked the Community Services Department staff for a wonderful event.

Mayor Warren announced that the Mayor's Gala had been great and thanked the staff and volunteers for their assistance. Mayor Warren added that the proceeds of the Mayor's Gala would benefit the children in the Fontana community. Mayor Warren thanked Platinum Sponsor David Wiener for supporting the Mayor's Gala and the Boys & Girls Club of Fontana.

Mayor Warren announced that the Mayor's Gala had raised about \$120,000 and that more donations were still coming in. All proceeds of the Mayor's Gala would benefit the children in the Fontana community.

Mayor Warren gave a shout out to the Fontana Chamber of Commerce, who held an event at the Auto Club Speedway that focused on new members and thanked President Idilio Sanchez for doing an outstanding job.

Mayor Warren announced that American Legion Post 262 had held a wonderful event. She announced that Kevyn Major Howard signed her poster, and that he had also played in the movie "Full Metal Jacket". Mayor Warren also announced that as part of the event five 9/11 Angel Cars were displayed.

Mayor Warren announced that progress was being made on working with the roofing issues at Post 262.

CITY MANAGER COMMUNICATIONS:

A City Manager Communications

There were no City Manager Communications received.

ADJOURNMENT:

The City Council Meeting adjourned at 9:07 p.m. to the next Regular City Council Meeting on Tuesday, October 27, 2015, with a Workshop at 5:30 p.m. in the City Hall Executive Conference Room and the Regular Meeting at 7:00 p.m. in the Grover W. Taylor Council Chambers located at 8353 Sierra Avenue, Fontana, California.

Cecilia Lopez Hendersor

Deputy City Clerk

THE FOREGOING MINUTES WERE APPROVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL ON THE 27TH OF OCTOBER, 2015.

Tonia Lewis City Clerk